Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


September 9, 2013
Minutes 

Present:  Teresa Quick, Kailen Olmstead, Betsy Cornwell, Dee Karnofsky, Terry Valente, Christine Walker, Patrick Moore, David Cowing, Inga Sullivan, Sue Murphy, Karen Dufour, Michelle Anderson, Annemarie Salzberg, Beth MyLroie, Ann-Marie Mayberry, Judy St. Hilarie, Lorie Dorrance, Romy Spitz, Mary Chris Semrow, Angie Bellefleur, Bob Barton, Karen Johnson, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Helen Ward, Suzanne Boras, Glenda Wilson, David Thompson, Pricilla Burnette, David Macolini, Cherie Wenzel, Karen Mason, Mary Lou Dyer, Peter Stuckey, Anne Nadzo, Tyler Ingalls, Kasey Ciolfi, Darla S. Chafin, Ben Strick, Betsy Mahoney, Pat Bailey, Evan Carroll, Kim Humphrey, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand, two sign language interpreters. Via Skype/Bangor: Meg Dexter, Adam Marquis, Julie Howland, and Brenda Wilson.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves. A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Cullen:  This coalition has worked hard for to get evaluations based on strength-based assessments.  This has come to fruition with the SIS.  It is designed to create plans and services to be delivered in the best possible way.  As with any tool, it can work beautifully or have short-comings.  This is an opportunity to say what is and is not working so DHHS can adjust it accordingly.  This is your opportunity to provide feedback.

Featured speakers:

Cherie Wenzel, Manager, Quality Assurance, and Karen Mason, Program Manager, Developmental Disability Services, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads.  Topic:  The Supports Intensity Scale (SIS) – Soliciting feedback from parents and Coalition participants.  

Cherie:  The purpose of the Supports Intensity Scale (SIS) is to support the needs of individuals with intellectual disabilities and autism.  It’s a standardized assessment tool now being used in Maine.  The goal is to create fair and equitable funding distribution.  We want to know how supports and services can be re-designed to better fit people’s needs.  We’re holding meetings like this all over the state with community case management agencies, advocacy groups like SUFU (Speaking Up for Us, www.sufumaine.org), parents, and other stakeholders, both internal and external.  In the second part of the presentation, we’d like to get information from you about what improvements you’d like to see in the current array of supports and services available.  Betsy Cornwell is from our Quality Assurance team.  She’ll be recording responses so we can capture your input.  We’ll be collecting and analyzing your ideas as well as those from other presentations.  It will give us the opportunity to think through what we’re providing for services and how we can revise them to work now, and in 5 or 10 years from now.  We all need to ask, “What do we want the system to look like?” 
Begin PowerPoint presentation: Click here to view the PowerPoint presentation. Questions and comments were fielded throughout the presentation.
Mary Lou:  It’s my understanding the SIS on its own is not used as a funding determinant.
Cherie:  It’s not.  It’s used in conjunction with other factors for resource allocation.  

Question:  Has the process for 18-20 year olds started?

Cherie:  No.  We’re just conducting interviews for individuals receiving Section 21 right now.

Question:  Is there an assumption that this instrument will lead to savings?

Cherie:  Yes, potentially.  

Question:  Could it possibly lead to more costs?
Cherie:  I don’t think so.  Based on the data analysis so far, I think we’re going to find there are a number of individuals who have high budgets but may not need that level of funding.  
Question:  Will the rate setting system be capped?  

Cherie:  A person would get a budget and choose services within that budget.   

Question:  If you haven’t done this with a lot of people, how do you determine people are getting too large a budget now?

Cherie:  From the analysis of the data collected so far, Human Services Research Institute (HSRI) has been able to develop levels of supports needed and corresponding MaineCare expenditures for individuals.  They compared MaineCare claims data for people with an SIS assessment.  In some instances, the claims data is high compared to their support needs.

Comment:  It sounded like it had only been done with a small population.

Cherie:  We’ve completed 2,000 assessments so far.
Question:  Is it possible that some people need less funding?
Cherie:  Yes, it could be, but one state found increased costs and abandoned the SIS.
Comment:  So, if you don’t like the answer, change the problem.  It’s concerning to parents.   
Cherie:  Our goal is to match funding with needs. 
Comment:  The current rate system has been in place since 2007.  Originally, it anticipated the SIS would be in place.  We haven’t had a good assessment tool.  
Comment:  The provider community is applauding the implementation of the SIS. 

Cherie:  We shouldn’t have rate setting without assessments.

Comment:  I’m worried about savings being built-in and how funding is allocated, that we may essentially have to give up funding. 
Cherie:  Burns Associates is conducting the rate study. 
Question:  Who is Burns Associates?
Cherie:  They’re currently engaged with the Department in the rate-setting study.
Comment:  I thought this was being done by Deloitte.  
Cherie:  We changed firms.
Question:  Will they complete the survey before October 2014 as well?

Cherie:  It should happen before October.  There are 269 more cases to review.  Out of 2,400 people, about 469 may have extraordinary medical needs.

Question:  How do they know that?

Cherie:  The Verification team conducts extensive record reviews.  They request the PCP (Person-Centered-Plan) from the case manager, other medical information and lots of information not available electronically, or in EIS (Enterprise Information System).  There is discussion among the team until a consensus has been reached.  
Question:  Who is on the team?

Cherie:  Trained members of the OADS (Office of Aging and Disability Services, DHHS) staff.

Question:  Based on this analysis, what are the average, low, and high expenditures?  How does it compare to the range prior to analysis?  Is it $50,000 to $200,000? About the same?
Cherie:  About the same.  The SIS assessments haven’t changed the rate because they haven’t been applied yet.
Question:  How many more people do you have left to do for the SIS interviews?

Cherie:  About 2,000 more.

Comment:  2,000, wow!
Cherie:  There have been a number of people added to Section 21.

Comment:  My son is not on Section 21 and he was assessed.  Was that a pilot program?  He’s Priority 3 for Section 21.

Cherie:  There was an initial pilot but it was only supposed to be for people on Section 21.  There must have been a mix up.  There are 1,233 people going to get support, with costs ranging between $67,556 and $136,710 per person. 
Question:  Does that include housing?

Response:  No, just services, housing is not covered by the waiver.
Mary Lou:  There is some concern the first 500 assessments completed were a little off.  I understand they will be reassessed.  Has this been done?

Cherie:  No, but it will happen.  We’re going to finish everyone on Section 21 first.

Question:  I’m trying to understand how these tools are used over time; maybe it’s too soon to know.  There is a big risk for regression anytime supports are taken away from people on the Autism spectrum.  If someone is assessed and has a lower score because they are getting supports, it might indicate they have lower needs.  What assumptions are made so supports won’t be taken away?
Cherie:  The SIS will be conducted every 3 years or more frequently if there’s a significant change of some duration (3 months or more).  If a person is receiving lots of support and is successful due to the supports, the SIS will pick up on it and measure their support needs. 
Comment:  There is a lot of information online about SIS.  If you go on the AAIDD (American Association on Intellectual and Developmental Disabilities) website, www.aaidd.org, you’ll find a whole section on SIS.

Cherie:  There is also a specific section on the SIS on our website.  The website also includes the latest updates from HSRI.  http://www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads/disability/ds/sis/index.shtml.  
Question:  How does it work if a person has a specific budget but it’s hard to get services at the level they needs?  Is the budget approved based on what they need or what they’re currently working with?
Cherie:  The SIS doesn’t look at what a person is getting.  It’s asking:  What does a person need? Sometimes that’s different.  It’s not looking at where they are at now, it’s what do they need to be successful?
Question:  Can a person go out of state to find services that aren’t available here?  
Karen:  MaineCare will not pay for out of state placements. 
Comment:  Other states allow their kids to be sent elsewhere.
Karen:  Maybe kids, but not adults.  We can add this to our survey. 
Question:  When the SIS is done people and levels has been determined; do you foresee it will be different for providers who are basing their budgets on previous budgets?  What if you propose people need less than what they are getting now?
Cherie:  The goal is to have funds based on the person needs, not on what the provider needs.  For example, Cullen’s SIS index may reflect he needs more supports than he’s currently receiving.  Or we’ll find that three years ago Karen was having a hard time but now she’s doing better and needs less support.  Her budget may be reduced.  The impact for providers will be all over the place.

Question:  Will the budget be determined in hours or dollars?
Cherie:  I think dollars, but I’m not sure.

Karen:  It’s too soon to know.  This will be a part of what Burns will do.

Comment:  Will different providers provide services at different rates?

Karen:  No, the rates are standardized.

Comment:  Okay, then I guess it doesn’t matter. 
Comment:  I have sat in on SIS sessions.  We’re all trying to help individuals pursue independence, but it is difficult for providers to access the information after the interview is over.  When can we get access to it?

Cherie:  The interviewer works with the case manager to schedule the interview and make sure the right parties are at the table.  The case manager is responsible for obtaining signed releases from the person or guardian to allow the interview to be sent out.  Others need to work with the case manager if they need a copy.

Question:  In the instance where you mentioned the consumer’s needs were drastically less, how often are the rates reset?  Suppose a consumer in year one has heavy needs but by year three has benefitted from supports.  How is the rate reset?
Cherie:  The SIS will be administered every 3 years or if there is an extraordinary episode, it can be done in the interim.  
Question:  If someone is transitioning from child to adult services, when will the SIS be done, before or after transition? 
Cherie:  Some of that has yet to be worked out.  We are focusing now on those receiving Section 21.
Question:  Schools are involved in the PCP, will they also be respondents in the assessments?
Cherie:  Yes.  There are lots of PCP meetings at the time of eligibility.  
Comment:  I think there is a danger of skewing the data because parents assume a certain level of support while the child is living at home.  As soon as they are out of the house, the challenges become apparent.  Having the structure of school and home is pretty successful.  The combined structure of home and school is night and day to the real world.
Cherie:  There is an SIS being developed for children.  I don’t know when this will be rolled out.
Question:  For folks getting Section 21, when will they be assessed? 
Karen:  Not until after they have had services for a bit.  We like to see how they manage out in the real world first. 
Comment:  It’s kind of helpful to have people from other parts of people’s lives involved.  Everyone acts differently when they are in different settings.  It lends itself to some subjectivity.  There’s often a lot of discussion before a decision is made.

Romy Spitz:  The clientele I work with is deaf or hard of hearing.  The SIS is difficult for them to understand because it is set up so they can’t hear.  Interpreters have said the job you’re asking them to do is incompatible with their job.  They’ve been told not to voice for the client and “we have only 2 hours to complete this.”  This can’t continue.  I would strongly suggest that SIS interviewers get training on reasonable accommodation and training for interpreters too if you want it to be successful.
Karen:  Thank you for your feedback.  Now that we’ve updated you on SIS, we’d like to look forward to the next 5 to10 years and ask, “What should services look like?”  I sent an email with handouts earlier today.  The handout is a pocket guide to MaineCare services with definitions and eligibility criteria.  Click here to view the Guide to MaineCare Sections Handout. We’ve given it to case managers, supervisors and those who are looking for other services while on the waitlist for Section 21 and Section 29 services.  We want services to be flexible, individualized, self-directed and invite community inclusion.  The work done here, with the White Paper group regarding Section 29 services, really speaks to that.  We are moving forward to add home supports to Section 29 based on the White Paper and the Coalition’s work.  We thank you for that.

Cullen:  It was announced at our recent Continuum of Care meeting that on January 1, 2014 Home Supports, technology, and respite will be added to the Section 29 Waiver, just as requested in the original White Paper!  
Responses:  Great news!!
Karen:  Yes.  We want to solicit ideas and brainstorm with you about how this can work.  What’s needed?
Question:  The ability to access services out-of-state.  I’m afraid services won’t be there when my son turns 21.  Some places have space for him now, but MaineCare doesn’t allow people to go out-of-state with MaineCare dollars.  We live in an area where our son had funding for services but no one provided the services he needed.  When he did get aides to work with him, they didn’t get paid well enough to stay long.  We saw lots of staffing turnover.  I thought we’d be able to choose services with the new budgets.  I would rather reduce the hours he gets for better quality care.  
Karen:  So, a flexible, customized budget?
Response:  Yes, something that would be more flexible and stable, so people don’t have to go years without services.
Comment:  Great point.  Also, some individuals’ needs are so high that it’s hard to keep staff with them.  This should be part of the payment consideration.  It was hard to keep anyone with my daughter.  Better pay would result in fewer turnovers. 

Comment:  My son has a Section 21 waiver, but he’s unable to access day services due to the 3-to-1 ratio.  He’s tried 3 or 4 different programs we hoped would work.  He now has no day services.  I’m wondering if there can be some flexibility.  I’d rather he get fewer hours of one-on-one staffing to get a couple hours in a day program.  We’d even be willing to pay towards this.  We need more flexibility.

Comment:  I feel similarly.  We’ve opted out of support on occasion because the transitions with so many staffing changes were very difficult.  We supplemented the pay of the good ones to keep them.  I agree we need flexibility and higher pay for these people.

Comment:  We were talking about work and how it fits for people with disabilities.  We think a broader view of work could help.  Re-looking at how sheltered workshops and other work settings could be a productive use of time.  They’re engaged in community and social activities, as well as gain skills and self-esteem.  I’d like to see that come back to the table as an activity.

Karen:  Are folks aware of the Bridges curriculum about work-readiness? www.bridgestowork.org 
Comment:  Yes, but work is hard to find for our sons and daughters.

Comment:  And have them interface with the community, not hidden away. 
Karen:  An integrated work site sounds like what you’re talking about.

Comment:  Yes, and with people who are trained to work with people with disabilities.  My son works through the generosity of our town.  There aren’t all that many willing to do this.

Karen:  It depends on the area of the state where you live.  We’ve gotten together with a lot of the work providers.
Comment:  I understand what people here are saying.  When the switch changed from half day and the change in the 3-to-1 staffing changed, 35%-45% of our consumers were asked to leave the day program.  We’ve supplemented those asked to leave with other activities so people will have full and productive lives.  As ratios increase, services decrease.  

Mary Lou:  SUFU brought the limits on Section 29 housing supports to my attention.  Home supports with Section 29 may mean people will be at home and not out in the community.  They may suffer from isolation.  If you add another service, community inclusion will also suffer. 
Question:  What was the rationale for the 3-to-1 ratio?
Karen:  Agencies can chose to provide 1-to-1 services, but there is a difference in reimbursement.  It is their decision whether or not to provide 1-to-1 services, but they cannot exceed the 3-to-1 ratio.  Some providers are reworking and restructuring day programs to help out individuals. 
Question:  So the provider was given the ability to reduce and spread out the costs over more individuals?
Karen:  Yes.

Comment:  As a provider, even in a residential situation, I can’t think of too many individuals who don’t need some 1-on-1 interaction, even if it’s only for a few minutes.  We have to judge it on a case by case basis, on how often and how much a person needs.  And sometimes being in a small group can benefit them. 
Comment:  One piece of hope is that if the analysis of the SIS takes into account a different rate system, rates will be applied appropriately.  I’m thinking that’s how it will all come together.
Karen:  Or, someone would have a budget and make those decisions.  

Comment:  Community supports ratios used to be able to get 1-to-1 supports if needed due to special circumstances.  That went away.  We grandfathered 2 people in with 1-to-1 but we’re not accepting new ones.  We’re trying to be creative with staffing.
Comment:  The different rate allowed us to pay someone more money because they were working with high needs individuals and often had specialized training.  We wanted to offer an equitable rate.  We are hoping to get back to a rate that meets a person’s needs.

Karen:  I also think about the aging population in the State of Maine and wonder about services for folks in that category.  Any thoughts about this?
Comment:  I’m concerned the Department will leverage responses where they’ll get the biggest bang for the buck.  The level of services we expect from parents is astronomical; housing, support, community inclusions, etc.  Parents are strung out.  How can we support these parents to allow then to continue?  That’s amplified when considering aging parents.  You know that 3:00 AM, waking-up-in-the-middle-of-the-night feeling:  What happens if something happens to me? (Many nods of agreement.)
Comment:  That’s a very good point.  Other states, like New Jersey, have family supports.  This should definitely be on our list of potential services.
Comment:  I’ve been told that if you don’t reach kids, high-functioning kids, on the Autism spectrum, and get them in a program for independent living by age 30, it’s really hard after that.  It’s a lifelong stress of parents.  We have to think longer term.  I’m happy Section 29 is being opened to more supports.  I’m hoping for something between group homes and Mom and Dad, so parents won’t have to worry about “What if I die tomorrow?” 
Comment:  It depends on whether parents let kids grow up and get out there.  You don’t know until you’re out there.

Comment:  We stumbled on a program that really turned our son around.    
Comment from several people at once:  What is that program?!
Comment:  The AIM (Achieving Independence in Maine) program at Port Resources.  It’s been unbelievably successful for him.  http://www.portresources.org/aim.htm 
Comment:  In our town, in high school my son had an aide, so did three other kids.  If they wanted to invite my son to an activity, the aides couldn’t take them together, I had to go.  It would be helpful if aides could have taken him and his friends places together. 
Comment:  I do home health care, which I know may be different, but I have taken Kailen places.

Comment:  There is a list of waivers to sign to get permission so care givers can work together.  You have to sign lots of forms stating the agency is not responsible if something happens.

Karen:  Each agency has its own policies and procedures, some interact.

Comment:  Going back to the aging question, the state needs residential, medical homes for people who are deaf or have high needs.  Right now, people are sent to Danvers, Massachusetts to a nursing home for the deaf.  There’s a huge need and a big expense.

Karen:  Thank you everyone.  If you have additional comments, suggestions or questions, feel free to email me (Karen.Mason@maine.gov) or Cherie (Cherie.Wenzel@maine.gov).  This invitation is to provider groups as well.  
Cullen:  If people send additional ideas, can you send them to us to include in our minutes?
Karen:  Definitely.
End of presentation. Round of applause.  Please click here to view the MaineCare Service Array Discussion Synopsis created by Betsy Cornwell.
DHHS Update:  
Karen Mason (DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads): As of September 3, 2013, the wait list numbers are: Section 21 – 841 people, Priority 1 – 101, Priority 2 –295, Priority 3 – 445, Section 29 – 480, people on both lists – 282.  Of the 841 people waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 466 people. The people most recently offered funding under Section 29 had an eligibility date of September 7, 2011.  
Question:  Is that (the numbers) because of graduation?
Karen:  We usually have about 150 people come on due to graduation.
Comment:  They just seem really high.
Karen: The first big change is Ricker Hamilton has been appointed Deputy Commissioner and Jim Martin is now the OADS Director.  Section 29 is adding home supports, assistive technology, and respite care as of January 1st, 2014.  Cullen: This is great news for everyone, and very responsive of the Department!  These were things we asked for in the White Paper.  
Karen:  For Section 21 we’re also adding assistive technology.  For Section 21 and 29, we’ll clarify individual and group work supports.  We want to see performance based measures.  We’ll be looking at these for home supports as well.

Question:  Any chance of increasing limits?
Karen:  Not at this time.  It’s a step in progress.  We want to get it going.  We don’t want to slow it down.
Cullen:  It’s wonderful these changes are going to happen!  A few meetings ago, both Jim (Martin) and Ricker (Hamilton) articulated their vision where everyone gets at least a Section 29 waiver.  Now we’re fleshing it out.  I want to keep this conversation alive.  It’s an exciting direction for DHHS to go.  If that’s the case, maybe each month we could hear about progress, where this sits.  Other states have had great success with this.

Karen:  It may or may not be Section 29.

Cullen:  That’s ok.  It is the concept that is most agreeable.  Right now, it’s all or nothing.  We’ve talked about everybody getting something.  That everyone would be launched with something, even if it’s inadequate to avoid the crisis of the graduation cliff.  Then we can fine tune what people need.

Comment:  I want to remind people the crisis of the waitlist didn’t always exist.  Only 7 years ago, everyone got Section 24 and some kind of community day program.  The waitlist blossomed when we went to Section 29.  Section 24 was an entitlement.  

Comment:  Having something like that helps schools too.  How do you plan for nothing?
Question:  What month was the last consumer eligibility date?
Cullen:  September 2011.
Question:  Are they going to replace Jim Martin’s position?  
Karen:  Yes.

Comment: Who should I call?  I’ve left messages for him and haven’t heard back.
Karen:  Jim is out of state this week but he’ll still get back to you.  You can email him.  I know he’s been responding to emails.

Legislative Updates: 

Representative Peter Stuckey:  Our committee is meeting on Wednesday for a full day of report-backs from DHHS.  I know people have been concerned about the dental clinic.  I think we are close to having a signed an agreement with Community Dental to replace Preble Street.  It’s going to be a more comprehensive program but IV sedation is still problematic.  It’s available at Dorothea Dix, but that’s quite a ways for some people.  These wheels are turning slowly.

Cullen:  What’s going to happen at the hearing on Wednesday?

Peter:  I’ve never participated in one of these report-back marathons.  It’s a chance for DHHS and the committee to catch up and go over expectations.  Including transportation and the dental clinic, there are 7 or 8 different items on the agenda.  We’ll primarily be listening.  Two other meetings are scheduled in October and early December, so if what we hear this week isn’t what we’re expecting, we have to give the Department a nudge. 
Mary Lou:  Your staff has asked some providers to come with information on transportation issues.

Peter:  The transportation issue is troublesome because there are uncomfortable feelings the system isn’t working well and fingers are pointing.  There will be other people than the department there.  The primary focus is to give the Department an opportunity to weigh in.  If you have comments and observations, come and listen and participate.  The goal is to get a full picture.

Mary Lou:  Whether I speak or not, I’ll be putting something in writing.  There have been some scary situations.  Representative Farnsworth wants to hear from families or individuals with specific transportation problems.

Peter:  Head Start is another one that’s in there.  There are differences in interpreting the intent of the legislature.

Comment:  At the SUFU conference there will be a table set up so people can voice their concerns.  Someone will be there to take comments. 
Question:  When is the conference?

Comment:  Tomorrow.

Comment: The 10th and the 11th (tomorrow and Wednesday).
Cullen:  Peter, is this a good time for parents to get in touch with their Legislators to share their stories? 
Peter:  Any time is a good time to call us.  We can’t do our jobs without hearing from you.
Cullen:  So you would welcome a call and an invitation for a cup of tea to talk about things?
Peter:  What kind of tea?  (Group laughter).
Cullen:  With the legislature gearing up, I encourage people to take advantage of this time and connect with your representatives.  You can cement images in their minds about what’s going on in our world. 
Peter:  I think we left the last session with some good momentum, but we’re not out of the woods with the budget.  There will be a supplemental budget coming in January.  We must be really vigilant about this and hold the administration to commitments made.  There was some very important language that was embedded in the budget.  The language is great, now we have to get the talk to walk, but it’s going to take money.  We have to keep the light shined on these commitments and back them up.
Mary Lou:  You can listen to the DHHS committee on the internet.
Question:  Something changed last fall.  It’s not as clear as it used to be.  Maybe because I’m on a Mac?
Mary Lou:  I don’t know. 
Updates on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  The White Paper this group created is getting close to implementation.  The LD1816 committee concluded its work and merged with our sub-committee.  We’ll be meeting on a monthly basis, opening up a dialogue about how to get it started, troubleshooting and fine tuning the working model.  It will be good to have the entire spectrum sitting around the table. 
Housing Update:

Cullen:  Jim Martin from DHHS and John Gallagher from MaineHousing are spearheading meetings between the two agencies.  This is great!  In the past, MaineHousing funded projects with 30, 40, and 90 year covenant restrictions.  But, DHHS funded services with only a one year commitment.  Consequently, after some projects defaulted when services ended or were changed by new DHHS policies, development of supportive housing stalled.  DHHS may provide some funding this year to try to address this imbalance.  I’m part of these meetings and I’ll keep you posted.  DHHS and MaineHousing being willing to meet and challenge each – it’s a good start!  We hope it will lead to more supportive housing.  In the meantime, we’re seeing people in scattered sites being successful with services wrapped around them.    
There are huge problems looming over Section 8.  Last month I talked about Sequestration being a 9 year process and how 140,000 Section 8 vouchers will be cut this year alone.  In Maine, 12,000 people depend on Section 8 vouchers for their housing and 13,000 people need them.  Maine could lose up to 7% of its Section 8 vouchers and some who are just getting them will have them taken away.  Unless Sequestration stops, we will see an unraveling of stability.  

Mary Lou:  Families should contact our congressional delegation and let them know how the continuation of Sequestration is affecting them and how important these vouchers are to people with disabilities. 
Cullen:  Vouchers are being yanked – sometimes just before people are moving in.  This has already happened in Maine.  After waiting years, a man finally got a Section 8 voucher and found an apartment.  While waiting for the inspection, the housing authority was forced to pull his voucher due to Sequestration.  Public housing authorities have bent over backwards and shuffled resources so people won’t lose their vouchers.  But, they can only reallocate resources for so long.  Some folks in Congress are saying since Sequestration hasn’t really affected anything, we must not really need the funding.  Vickey Rand has been collecting stories and if you have any stories about how the cuts caused by Sequestration have affected your family, please email them to me.  I was in Washington, DC in late July meeting with our Delegation.  I brought pages of concrete stories like this detailing the negative impact Sequestration has had on the people of Maine.  They loved it.  They are trying to communicate with their colleagues and we need to explain the problems and effects to them, both quantitative and qualitative.
Question:  That’s confusing to me because I just received an email from my son’s case manager with a Section 8 application from MaineHousing.   

Cullen:  Every now and then housing authorities purge their waitlists because people move out of state or get other housing and so the list is inaccurate.  Sometimes this results in the availability of a voucher.  This is a good sign and I hope it works out for your son.
Children’s Services, SMACT, Special Education updates:
Cullen:  Therese Cahill Low of Children’s Services will be here next month.

Ann Marie:  SMACT (Southern Maine Advisory Council on Transition) is collaborating with staff at PATHS (Portland Arts and Technology High School) to offer a transition open house on Thursday, October 3, 2013, 5:00-8:00PM (at PATHS).  We are especially hoping to reach parents of middle and high school students with ID/DD and Autism.  Vendors will be on site and there will be breakout sessions.  Dinner is included.  SMACT’s first meeting is October 4th at the Career Center from 1:00-3:00PM.
Cullen:  We missed having you here.  Welcome back!
Disability Rights Updates (DRC, www.drcme.org ):

Kasey Ciolfi:  We have been meeting with people at DHHS about transportation but there are no updates as of now.  It seems like things are getting better all around.  The medical add-on issue has been temporarily resolved in our favor.
Other Business, Announcements:

Question:  I know a Vietnam veteran who has physical disabilities and a lot of natural supports.  He has given me a release of information.  Would we want to hear him speak to get ideas?
Cullen:  Let’s talk after the meeting about it.  Thanks to everyone for coming and to Karen and Cherie for their presentation.
Cullen:  As a reminder, our next meeting is October 21st, the third Monday in October due to the holiday, and the same will apply in November.  This meeting will feature Therese Cahill Low, DHHS Director of the Office of Child and Family Services.
Coalition Website:  www.maineparentcoalition.org
Visit our website!  If you have postings for the website, please email them to Cullen (cullen@chomhousing.org), Elizabeth (elizabeth@chomhousing.org) or Vickey Rand (vickey@chomhousing.org).  If you’d like to contribute a photo for the website, please send it/them to one of us via email.  We’ll also need you to sign a release to use the photo (available on the website).  The website has the meeting minutes, Action Alerts, postings of upcoming events, and helpful links to useful websites.  The Coalition is also on Facebook. 
Unless otherwise decided, all Coalition meetings are the second Monday of the month from 12-2pm (at 307 Cumberland Avenue in Portland).  This year, October and November meetings will be held on the third Monday.  If you wish to join via telephone, please call (879-0347) or email Elizabeth, Vickey, or Cullen at CHOM prior to the meeting so we can activate the conference line.  To phone in dial, 1-605-475-4350, when prompted, slowly enter the code 810-236#.  We’d love to have you with us! 
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